APPROVED JANUARY 21, 2015


Dunedin Palms Homeowner’s Association, Inc.

130 Patricia Avenue, #19

Dunedin, FL 34698

Board of Director’s Meeting, December 10, 2014

Vice President, Roe Bongo called the meeting to order on Wednesday, December 10, 2014 at 9am in the Dunedin Palms Clubhouse at 130 Patricia Ave., Dunedin, FL 34698.
Roll Call of Officers and Directors:  
Present were Roe Bongo, Vice President; Don Butterfield, Treasurer;  Joe Carideo, Director; Tollie Holtzclaw, Director and Tim Hendrix, Park Manager, AmeriTech Mgmt.  Don Lessard, President; and Terri Tarozzi, Secretary by teleconference.  Don Wallace, Director was excused.  Proof of notice was placed on Sunday, December 7th by Roe Bongo, Vice President; at the 2 locations, Clubhouse and Office #19.
Acceptance of November 12, 2014 Board Meeting Minutes:  



Motion:  A Motion was made by Joe Carideo, Director  to accept the November 12th board meeting with correction to page 5, 1st paragraph the name of Mary Duquette should be Matt Duquette, and to dispense with reading of the board meeting of November 12th.  It was seconded by Tollie Holtzclaw, Director.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was approved.
Reports:


  Coffee/Social/ Financial Reports:  Don Butterfield, Treasurer presented the coffee balance as of November, 2014 of $325.39.  Social beginning balance of $4,765.06; expenses of $90.37 ending balance of $4,674.69.  Financials for the month of November, 2014 – Income of $16,059.56 and Expenses of $10,267.71 for a balance of $5,791.95    



Motion:  A motion to accept the Treasurer’s report as read was made by Joe Carideo, Director and seconded by Roe Bongo, Vice President.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was accepted.
President’s Report:  Vice President Rose Bongo spoke on procedures on for Board meetings. 


1.  There will be a notice posted on the clubhouse and the office (#19) at least 48 hours in advance of a Board meeting.


2.  During meeting discussion the Board will not entertain any discussion from residents that speak up from the floor.  


3.  The agenda is compiled by the President with input from the Board.  No item(s) will be discussed or voted on anything that is not on the agenda, unless it is an emergency.  The residents can offer to the Board any suggestions/discussions thru the Correspondence section of the agenda.

Vice President Roe Bongo read the Presidents Reports from Don Lessard.  “Elections will be held on 21, January 2015.  We will be electing a President, a Vice President, a Treasurer, a Secretary and a 3 year Director.  Our park cannot continue operation without filling these positions.  Please remember if you have any intention of running for any of these positions, you must submit your Intent to the Secretary/Board by 12, December.  See Betty Ann Strohler for the “Intent” form and if you wish an optional background form.”
Old Business:

a. Resolving of water issues behind Units 112 thru 116 and units 92 and 93:   

           At our 9 April meeting the Board authorized the spending of up to $1500 to complete 3 swales between units 112 and 116 and $500 to re-sod the area after completing the swales.  Ameri-Tech was requested to obtain 3 contractor estimates for the construction of the swales.  Ameri-Techs effort ran into opposition in that all contractors refused to construct the swales without the prior conduct of a survey which would cost $1,000.  

Director Tollie Holtzclaw reported during the rainy summer months he visited the area around unit #114 both during and after heavy rainstorms and his visits indicated water accumulation was not greater than elsewhere in the park.  A subsequent discussion with the then Dunedin engineer revealed that the City of Dunedin considers this a closed subject and the reference to our own drainage was the responsibility was not a mandate.

After a lengthy discussion from all parties involved, Vice President Roe Bongo, summed up the situation on this issue as to whether the Board is going to do nothing or do something on this matter.


Motion:  Vice President Roe Bongo, made a motion to rescind her motion of April 9, 2014 located on page 3, paragraph 2 (motion) and was seconded by Tollie Holtzclaw, Director.  All were in favor of this motion, therefore the motion was approved.


Motion:  Joe Carideo, Director made a motion to install, maintain, clean out swales, at a minimum of 3 properties, not to exceed $1,000 per property within 90 days.  The motion was seconded by Roe Bongo, Vice President.  A roll call vote was taken, Joe Carideo – Yes;  Roe Bongo – Yes; Tollie Holtzclaw – Yes; Don Butterfield – No; Don Lessard – Yes; Terri Tarozzi – Yes.  The majority of 5 were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was approved.
b. Confirming of 2015 Budget approved at 12, November meeting with end of November financials:  
President Don Lessard stated that based on the end of November financials, the budget approved at the November meeting does not need to be changed.


Motion:  President Don Lessard made the motion to accept the 2015 Budget as presented at the November 12th Board meeting with no corrections or additions.  The motion was seconded by Vice President Roe Bongo.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was accepted.
c. Confirming actual Unit 7 charge off amount:  
The management company advised us that the correct amount required to charge –off from un-collectable, Unit 7 monthly fees should be $5,618 not $5,318.


Motion:  President Don Lessard made a motion to charge-off the corrected amount of $5,618 from uncollectable Unit 7.  Vice President Roe Bongo seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was approved.
d. Complete review of governing documents:  
Joe Carideo, Director stated the Board at the November meeting, approved many changes to present at the annual meeting on January 21, 2015for membership approval.  The requirement changes will be posted 4 weeks prior to the annual meeting.  Additional changes to background checks procedures were discussed.  The board did not feel the procedures were fair; therefore the following will be changed.  The Board is proposing a once and done policy on background checks for owners and renters who rented in the park in the prior year.   Credit checks are available for landlords but will not be required of renters. Added in the Rules & Regulations all fees are non-refundable.   All background check fees must be paid in advance to DPHAI and are non-refundable.  

The proposed changes will be in a binder located in the clubhouse and at the office and on the website with the Chapter 719 statutes.


Motion:  Joe Carideo, Director made the motion to accept to present the additional proposed changes at the annual meeting in January.  The motion was seconded by Roe Bongo, Vice President.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was accepted.
New Business:

a. Date of annual meeting:  
The annual meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 21, 2015 at 7pm at the Dunedin Palms clubhouse.  The election of officers, approval of 2015 budget, recommended changes to the governing documents will be voted on that night.  You will be receiving by hand out or mail the ballot, proposed budget, proxy with instructions on filling out the ballot.  The envelopes with your names on it will be sent to the ballot box in the office.  
b. Replacing of palm trees:  
In April of 2014 two palm trees at units 91 and 93 were removed due to tree illness.  During the trimming of trees in October, the tree trimming company recommended the removal of three more trees at units 9, 116 and 118 due to illness. Ameri-Tech was requested to acquire an estimated cost of replacing a palm tree.  All five trees should be replaced.  The 2015 budget currently has a cost of $3,000 to replace all five. Tim Hendrix will get a written proposal from Tod Evans as to the cost per tree and the height of the new trees.  Gary Russell and Bruce will be cutting down 3 trees.  No one was opposed to the tree cutting.



Motion:  A motion was made by Vice President Roe Bongo to replace five palm trees at a maximum amount of $3,000.  The motion was seconded by Director, Joe Carideo.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was approved.
c. Transferring the 2014 savings to Reserves:  
President Don Lessard stated that the projected net income as of November, 2014 is $48,000.  The park had a reserve study done in 2008.  It was extensive and very well done.  The study proposed that in 2018 the roads and catch basins will need repair or new construction in the amount of approximate $270,000.  Our reserve road reserve account now is $32,000.  Don proposed that we transfer approximately 70% of those savings to our reserve accounts and hold the 30% in our savings account for unknown expenses.  Recommending of that $48,000 we transfer in December of 2014, $30,000 for road repair and $4,000 for a new reserve account called indemnity protection.  In the last year we had approximately 16 sales, for which the buyers were given indemnity protection, we need to ensure the park has funds in reserves from any future unknown potential claims.  



Motion:  President Don Lessard made a motion that in December, 2014, we transfer from savings $30,000 for road repair and $4,000 to a new indemnity reserve account.  The motion was seconded by Vice President, Roe Bongo.  All were in favor of the motion, therefore the motion was approved.
Correspondence:  

a. The Board received a letter from Margaret Brockhorst requesting a monthly report from Jan thru October of what AmeriTech does for us.  We receive a flat rate with AmeriTech per month.  AmeriTech will address at the annual meeting a summary of involvement to the park .


b. Joan Blazick asked about the Verizon service contract.  She asked what services our cost was paying for?  We are paying for 2 lines.  We have long distance capabilities in the office, and local coverage in the clubhouse, plus internet access in the office for $151.89 plus tax.  The contract expires in April, 2015 with early termination costs in excess of $500.  Verizon offers a bundle package with Direct TV for $189.99 per month.  She would be happy to work with the board on securing the right package for our needs.  Tim noted that if wi-fi capabilities were installed it would open up avenues for conference calling with cellphones with Bluetooth or a computer that we could see one another. 


c.   Questions were asked about worker’s comp.  President Don Lessard stated that he will meet with our lawyer in January to ask about the legality of a release form being signed by a company who has no worker’s comp.  Would that release form be enough to protect us from someone bringing suit against the park for accidents happening while working in the park.  Gary Russell offered to get 3 proposals estimates for the trees.  There was some talk that the company who did our palm trees did a poor job; however, there are some who said the trees never looked better.  We will be going out for bids again in February and AmeriTech has been requested to seek proposals from companies with Workman’s Comp coverage.



Motion:   A motion was made by Joe Carideo, Director to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Roe Bongo, Vice President.  All were in favor, therefore the motion was approved.  The meeting adjourned at 11:10pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa A. Tarozzi, Secretary
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